ELECTRIC CITY CORP Form S-3/A August 11, 2003

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 11, 2003

Registration No. 333-105084

36-4197337

(I.R.S. Employer

Identification No.)

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# FORM S-3/A

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# ELECTRIC CITY CORP.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

#### **Delaware**

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization

1280 Landmeier Road Elk Grove Village, IL 60007 (847) 437-1666

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

# JEFFREY R. MISTARZ

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer Electric City Corp., 1280 Landmeier Road, Elk Grove Village, Illinois, 60007, (847) 437-1666

(Name, Address, and Telephone Number of Agent for Service)

### Copies to:

Andrew H. Connor Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. 180 N. LaSalle Street, Suite 2700 Chicago, Illinois 60601 (312) 346-1300

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed sale to the Public:

From time to time after the effective date of this registration statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box of the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box of the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box of the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box of the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box of the only securities are the only securities and the only securities are the only securities and the only securities being registered on the only securities are the only securities and the only securities are the only securities are the only securities are the only securities and the only securities are the

If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box.  $\circ$ 

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, check the following box. o

#### CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount To Be Registered (1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share (2)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price (2)	Amount of Registration Fee
Common Stock, par value \$0.0001	18,926,805	\$1.33	\$25,172,651	\$2,037(3)

- In the event of a stock split, stock dividend or similar transaction involving the common stock of the registrant, in order to prevent dilution, the number of shares of common stock registered hereby shall be automatically adjusted to cover the additional shares of common stock in accordance with Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- (2)
  Estimated in accordance with Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee based on the average of the high and low sale prices of the common stock of Electric City Corp. reported on the American Stock Exchange on August 7, 2003.
- (3) Partially offset by \$1,902 previously paid with S-3 filed on May 8, 2003.

# PROSPECTUS

# **ELECTRIC CITY CORP.**

## 18,926,805 Shares of Common Stock

This prospectus relates to up to 18,926,805 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, which may be offered for sale by selling stockholders named in this prospectus. The selling stockholders can sell these shares on any exchange on which the shares are listed, in privately negotiated transactions or by any other legally available means, whenever they decide and at the prices they set. We may issue up to 4,208,520 of these shares upon exercise of options and warrants issued by the Company held by some of the selling stockholders. We will not

receive any of the proceeds from the sale of these shares of our common stock, but will receive proceeds from the exercise of any of such options and warrants.

Our common stock is quoted on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol "ELC." On August 7, 2003, the closing sale price for shares of our common stock was \$1.35 per share.

Our principal executive office is located at 1280 Landmeier Road, Elk Grove Village, Illinois, 60007. Our telephone number at that address is (847) 437-1666. Our web site is located at http://www.elccorp.com.

Investing in our common stock involves risks described beginning on page 5.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is August 11, 2003.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

About This Prospectus	1
Where You Can Find More Information	1
Incorporation Of Certain Documents By Reference	1
Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	2
Prospectus Summary	3
Risk Factors	5
Use of Proceeds	14
Plan of Distribution	14
Selling Stockholders	16
Legal Matters	18
Experts	18
ii	10

### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is a part of a registration statement that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC" or "Commission") using a "shelf registration" process. You should rely only on the information provided in this prospectus or any supplement or amendment. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with additional or different information. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or any supplement or amendment is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus or any supplement or amendment.

Unless the context otherwise requires, "Electric City," the "Company," "we," "our," "us" and similar expressions refers to Electric City Corp. and its subsidiaries, and the term "common stock" means Electric City Corp.'s common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share.

### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Information filed with the SEC by us can be inspected and copied at the public reference room maintained by the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington, D.C. 20549. You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. Further information on the operation of the SEC's public reference room in Washington, D.C. can be obtained by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330.

The SEC also maintains a web site that contains reports, proxy statements and other information about issuers, such as us, who file electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is http://www.sec.gov.

Our common stock is listed on the American Stock Exchange (AMEX: ELC), and reports, proxy statements and other information concerning us can also be inspected at the offices of the American Stock Exchange at 86 Trinity Place, New York, New York 10006. Our web site address is <a href="http://www.elccorp.com">http://www.elccorp.com</a>. The information on our web site, however, is not, and should not be deemed to be, a part of this prospectus.

### INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The rules of the SEC allow us to "incorporate by reference" information into this prospectus, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, and later information that we file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede that information. This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that we have previously filed with the SEC. These documents contain important information about us.

our Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 2002 (filed with the SEC on March 31, 2003); our Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for our fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2003 (filed with the SEC on May 15, 2003);

our Form 8-A (filed with the SEC on December 8, 2000);

our Form 8-K (filed with the SEC on June 5, 2003);

our Form 8-K/A (filed with the SEC on July 2, 2003);

our Form 8-K (filed with the SEC on July 2, 2003);

all documents filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus and before the termination of the offering.

1

You may request a free copy of any of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus (other than exhibits, unless they are specifically incorporated by reference in the documents) by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Electric City Corp. Attn: Investor Relations 1280 Landmeier Road Elk Grove Village, IL 60007-2410

Telephone: (847) 437-1666

You should rely only on the information provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or in the applicable supplement to this prospectus. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus and the applicable supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of the document.

#### CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes "forward-looking" statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that reflect our current expectations and projections about our future results, performance, prospects and opportunities. We have tried to identify these forward-looking statements by using words such as "may," "will," "should," "expect," "hope," "anticipate," "believe," "intend," "plan," "estimate" and similar expressions. These forward-looking statements are based on information currently available to us and are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties and other factors, including the factors set forth under "Risk Factors," that could cause our actual results, performance, prospects or opportunities in 2003 and beyond to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, these forward-looking statements. These factors include, without limitation, our limited operating history, our history of operating losses, fluctuations in retail electricity rates, our reliance on licensed technologies, customers' acceptance of our new and existing products, the risk of increased competition, our ability to successfully integrate acquired businesses, products and technologies, our ability to manage our growth, our need for additional financing and the terms and conditions of any financing that is consummated, the possible volatility of our stock price, the concentration of ownership of our stock and the potential fluctuation in our operating results. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in these forward-looking statements are reasonable and achievable, such statements involve risks and uncertainties and no assurance can be given that the actual results will be consistent with these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, changed circumstances or any other reason, after the date of this prospectus.

2

### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

### **Our Company**

We were organized as Electric City LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, on December 5, 1997. On June 5, 1998 we merged Electric City LLC with and into Electric City Corp., a Delaware corporation. On June 10, 1998, we issued approximately six (6%) percent of our issued and outstanding common stock to the approximately 330 stockholders of Pice Products Corporation ("Pice") an inactive, unaffiliated company with minimal assets, pursuant to the merger of Pice with and into Electric City. This merger facilitated the establishment of a public trading market for our common stock. Trading in our common stock commenced on August 14, 1998 through the OTC Bulletin Board under the trading symbol "ECCC". Since December 12, 2000, our common stock has traded on the American Stock Exchange under the trading symbol "ELCC".

### **Our Products**

We are a developer, manufacturer and integrator of energy saving technologies and building automation controls. Our premier energy saving product is the EnergySaver system, which reduces energy consumed by lighting, typically by 20% to 30%, with minimal lighting level reduction. This technology has applications in commercial buildings, factories and office structures, as well as street lighting and parking lot lighting. In addition to our EnergySaver system, we also provide, through our subsidiary, Great Lakes Controlled Energy Corp. ("Great Lakes"), integrated building and environmental control solutions for commercial and industrial facilities. Until June 1, 2003, we also manufactured custom electrical switchgear through Switchboard Apparatus Inc. ("Switchboard"), a wholly owned subsidiary located in Broadview Illinois. In an effort to refocus our resources and shed the continuing losses from the switchgear business, we sold the operating assets of Switchboard to a group of investors, including the President of Switchboard, effective as of May 31, 2003.

Our EnergySaver product line is manufactured at our facilities in Elk Grove Village, Illinois, with manufacturing and assembly scaled to order demand. Building and environmental control services and solutions provided by Great Lakes are based out of a separate facility also located in Elk Grove Village, Illinois.

Giorgio Reverberi has patented in the U.S. and Italy certain technologies underlying the EnergySaver products. We have entered into a license agreement and series of agreements with Mr. Reverberi and our founder, Mr. Joseph Marino relating to the license of the EnergySaver technology in the United States and certain other markets.

We are pursuing a multi-channel marketing and sales distribution strategy to bring our energy saving products to market. Our multi-channel approach includes the use of a direct sales force, distributors and manufacturers' representatives.

3

### The Offering

Securities Offered.	The selling stockholders are offering up to 18,926,805 shares of our common stock.
Terms of the Offering.	We have agreed to use our best efforts to keep this registration statement effective until April 23, 2004.
Use of Proceeds.	We will not receive any of the proceeds from any sale of the shares offered by this prospectus by the selling stockholders. To the extent the selling stockholders exercise their options or warrants, we intend to use the proceeds we receive from such exercise(s) for general corporate purposes.
American Stock Exchange Symbol.	ELC 4

### RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below and all of the other information included in this prospectus before you decide whether to purchase shares of our common stock. Any of the following risks could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition or operating results and could negatively affect the value of your investment.

### Risks Related to Our Business

We have a limited operating history upon which to evaluate our potential for future success.

We were formed in December 1997. To date, we have only generated limited revenues from the sale of our products and do not expect to generate significant revenues until we sell a significantly larger number of our products. Accordingly, we have only a limited operating history upon which you can base an evaluation of our business and prospects. The likelihood of our success must be considered in light of the risks and uncertainties frequently encountered by early stage companies like ours in an evolving market. If we are unsuccessful in addressing these risks and uncertainties, our business will be materially harmed.

Continuing losses and our inability to date to generate positive cash flow create a significant risk that we will be unable to continue as a going concern.

Our auditors have modified their opinion to our audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2002 to include an emphasis paragraph, stating that our continuing losses and negative cash flow from operations raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. In late 2002, our management developed a plan that included restructuring or possibly disposing of Switchboard Apparatus, Inc., increasing sales of our Energy Technology products and raising additional capital. Since the beginning of 2003 we have completed the sale of Switchboard Apparatus and we have raised over \$3 million in new capital. While achievement of these objectives have reduced some of the financial strain on the Company they do not guarantee that we will be able to continue to operate the Company as a going concern in the future, particularly if we are not successful in increasing revenue and profitability.

We have incurred significant operating losses since inception and may not achieve or sustain profitability in the future.

We have incurred substantial net losses in each year since we commenced operations in December 1997. We must overcome significant manufacturing and marketing hurdles to sell large quantities of our products. In addition, we may be required to reduce the prices of our products in order to increase sales. If we reduce product prices, we may not be able to reduce product costs sufficiently to achieve acceptable profit margins. As we strive to grow our business, we expect to spend significant funds (1) for general corporate purposes, including working

capital, marketing, recruiting and hiring additional personnel; (2) for research and development; and (3) to acquire complementary products, technologies and services. To the extent that our revenues do not increase as quickly as these costs and expenditures, our results of operations and liquidity will be materially adversely affected. If we experience slower than anticipated revenue growth or if our operating expenses exceed our expectations, we may not achieve profitability. Even if we achieve profitability in the future, we may not be able to sustain it.

### A decrease in electric retail rates could lessen demand for our EnergySaver products.

Our principal products, our EnergySaver products, have the greatest profit potential in areas where commercial electric rates are relatively high. However, retail electric rates for commercial establishments in the United States may not remain at their current high levels. Due to a potential

5

overbuilding of power generating stations throughout certain regions of the United States, wholesale power prices may decrease in the future. Because the price of commercial retail electric power is largely attributed to the wholesale cost of power, it is reasonable to expect that commercial retail rates may decrease as well. In addition, much of the wholesale cost of power is directly related to the price of certain fuels, such as natural gas, oil and coal. If the prices of those fuels decrease, the prices of the wholesale cost of power may also decrease. This could result in lower electric retail rates and less of a demand for energy saving devices such as our EnergySaver products.

We have a license under certain patents and our ability to sell our products may be adversely impacted if the license expires or is terminated.

We have entered into a license agreement with Messrs. Giorgio Reverberi and Joseph Marino. Mr. Reverberi holds a U.S. patent and has applied for several patents in other countries. Pursuant to the terms of the license, we have been granted the exclusive right to manufacture and sell products containing the load reduction technology claimed under Mr. Reverberi's U.S. patent or any other related patent held by him in the U.S., the remainder of North America, parts of South America and parts of Africa. However, the exclusive rights that we received may not have any value in territories where Mr. Reverberi does not have or does not obtain protectable rights. The term of the license expires when the last of these patents expires. We expect that these patents will expire in or around November 2017. Mr. Reverberi may terminate our license agreement if we materially breach its terms and fail to cure the breach within 180 days after we are notified of the breach. If our license is terminated, it could impact our ability to manufacture, sell or otherwise commercialize products in certain countries, including the United States, if Mr. Reverberi has valid patent(s) in those countries relating to our products.

If we are not able to protect our intellectual property rights against infringement or others obtain intellectual property rights relating to energy management technology, we could lose our competitive advantage in the energy management market.

We regard our intellectual property rights, such as patents, licenses of patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets, as important to our success. Although we entered into confidentiality and rights to inventions agreements with our non-union employees and consultants during March 2001 (and non-union employees hired since March 2001 have also signed these agreements), the steps we have taken to protect our intellectual property rights may not be adequate. Third parties may infringe or misappropriate our intellectual property rights or we may not be able to detect unauthorized use and take appropriate steps to enforce our rights. Failure to take appropriate protective steps could materially adversely affect our competitive advantage in the energy management market. Our license to use Mr. Reverberi's patents may have little or no value to us if Mr. Reverberi's patents are not valid. In addition, patents held by third parties may limit our ability to manufacture, sell or otherwise commercialize products and could result in the assertion of claims of patent infringement against us. It that were to happen, we could try to modify our products to be non-infringing, but we might not be successful or such modifications might not avoid infringing on the intellectual property rights of third parties.

Claims of patent infringement, regardless of merit, could result in the expenditure of significant financial and managerial resources by us. We may be forced to seek to enter license agreements with third parties (other than Mr. Reverberi) to resolve claims of infringement by our products of the intellectual property rights of third parties. These licenses may not be available on acceptable terms or at all. The failure to obtain such licenses on acceptable terms could have a negative effect on our business.

6

Our future success will depend significantly upon the continued contributions of certain members of our senior management, including John P. Mitola, our Chief Executive Officer, because he is critical to obtaining and retaining customers and managing our growth. Our future success will also depend upon our ability to attract and retain highly qualified technical, operating and marketing personnel. We believe that there is intense competition for qualified personnel in the energy management industry. If we cannot hire, train and retain qualified personnel or if a significant number of our current employees depart, we may be unable to successfully manufacture and market our products.

If we are unable to manage our growth, it will adversely affect our business, the quality of our products and our ability to attract and retain key personnel.

We are subject to the risks inherent in the expansion and growth of a business enterprise. Growth in our business will place a strain on our operational and administrative resources and increase the level of responsibility for our existing and new management personnel. To manage our growth effectively, we will need to:

further develop and improve our operating, information, accounting, financial and other internal systems and controls on a timely basis;

improve our business development, marketing and sales capabilities; and

expand, train, motivate and manage our employee base.

Our current senior management has limited experience managing a publicly traded company. Our systems currently in place may not be adequate if we continue to grow and may need to be modified and enhanced. The skills of management currently in place may not be adequate if we continue to grow.

### If our EnergySaver products do not achieve or sustain market acceptance, our ability to compete will be adversely affected.

To date, we have not sold our EnergySaver product line in very large quantities and a sufficient market may not develop for it. Significant marketing will be required in order to establish a sufficient market for the EnergySaver products. The technology underlying these products may not become a preferred technology to address the energy management needs of our customers and potential customers. Failure to successfully develop, manufacture and commercialize products on a timely and cost-effective basis will have a material adverse effect on our ability to compete in the energy management market.

### Failure to meet customers' expectations or deliver expected technical performance could result in losses and negative publicity.

Customer engagements involve the installation of energy management equipment that we design to help our clients reduce energy/power consumption. We rely on outside contractors to install our EnergySaver products. Any defects in this equipment and/or its installation or any other failure to meet our customers' expectations could result in:

delayed or lost revenues due to adverse customer reaction;

requirements to provide additional products and/or services to a customer at no charge;

negative publicity regarding us and our products, which could adversely affect our ability to attract or retain customers; and

7

claims for substantial damages against us, regardless of our responsibility for such failure.

The cyclical nature of the construction industry could negatively affect the sales of our products.

The construction industry is cyclical and is frequently affected by changes in general and local economic conditions, including:

employment levels;
availability of financing for customers;
interest rate fluctuations; and
consumer confidence.

A decline in construction activity may decrease our ability to sell our products and has adversely affected our Power Management products business (our Switchboard Subsidiary) to the point where we recently have sold it and effectively exited that market. We have no control over these economic conditions. Any significant downturn in construction activity could reduce demand for our remaining products and could affect the sales of such products.

If sufficient additional funding is not available to us, the commercialization of our products and our ability to grow at a rapid pace may be hindered.

Our operations have not generated positive cash flow since the inception of the Company in 1997. We have funded our operations through the issuance of common and preferred stock and secured bank debt. Our ability to continue to operate until our cash flow turns positive may depend on our ability to continue to raise funds through the issuance of equity or debt. If we are not successful in raising additional funds, we might have to significantly scale back or delay our growth plans, or possibly cease operations altogether. Any reduction or delay in our growth plans could materially adversely affect our ability to compete in the marketplace, take advantage of business opportunities and develop or enhance our products.

Raising additional capital or consummation of additional acquisitions through the issuance of equity or equity-linked securities could dilute your ownership interest in us.

We may need to obtain additional funds in the future to grow our product development, manufacturing, marketing and sales activities at the pace that we intend. If we determine that we do need to raise additional capital in the future and we are not successful in doing so, we might have to significantly scale back or delay our growth plans, reduce staff and delay planned expenditures on research and development and capital expenditures in order to continue as a going concern. Any reduction or delay in our growth plans could materially adversely affect our ability to compete in the marketplace, take advantage of business opportunities and develop or enhance our products.

If we receive additional funds or acquire additional businesses through the issuance of equity securities, our existing stockholders will likely experience dilution of their present equity ownership position and voting rights. Depending on the number of shares issued and the terms and conditions of the issuance, new equity securities could have rights, preferences, or privileges senior to those of our common stock.

Failure to effectively market our energy management products could impair our ability to sell large quantities of these products.

One of the challenges we face in commercializing our energy management products is demonstrating the advantages of our products over more traditional products and competitive products.

8

As we grow, we will need to further develop our marketing and sales force. In addition to our internal sales force, we rely on third parties to market and sell our products. We currently maintain a number of relationships and have a number of agreements with third parties regarding the marketing and distribution of our EnergySaver products and are dependent upon the efforts of these third parties in marketing and selling these products. Maintenance of these relationships is based primarily on an ongoing mutual business opportunity and a good overall working relationship. The current contracts associated with certain of these relationships allow the distributors to terminate the relationship upon 30 days' written notice. Without these relationships, our ability to market and sell our EnergySaver products could be harmed and we may need to divert even more resources to increasing our internal sales force. If we are unable to expand our internal sales force and maintain our third party marketing relationships, our ability to generate significant revenues could be seriously harmed.

The distribution rights we have granted to third parties in specified geographic territories may make it difficult for us to grow our business in such territories if those distributors do not successfully market and support our products in those territories. We have in the past been, and

may in the future be, involved in disputes with distributors that have distribution rights in specified geographic territories, but are achieving sales results that do not meet our goals. During 2000, we repurchased for cash and stock consideration the distribution rights from three distributors that were not meeting our sales goals. We may have to expend additional funds, incur debt or issue additional securities in the future to repurchase other distribution rights that we have granted or may grant in the future.

If our "Virtual Negawatt Power Plant" concept or our "Shared Savings" program is unsuccessful, distribution of our EnergySaver product line may be impaired and our growth could suffer.

During 2001, we announced our "Virtual Negawatt Power Plant" concept and our "Shared Savings" program. The concept of the Virtual Negawatt Power Plan program is the creation of "Negawatts" which are reductions in demand for electric power. Negawatts are made possible by the installation of our EnergySaver units, which result in such reductions in demand for electric power. The concept of the "Shared Savings" program calls for a type of lease arrangement whereby the end-user allocates a share of its electric savings to a pay-down of lease financing arranged by a third party. We plan to advance the distribution of our EnergySaver products and increase the profitability of our EnergySaver product line through these new projects. While we have begun to implement these projects, we do not know at this time if they will be commercially successful. If these projects are unsuccessful, our plans to significantly increase the distribution of our EnergySaver product line, especially in markets where electricity has been deregulated, may not develop and our growth may be impaired.

If our management fails to properly identify companies to acquire and to effectively negotiate the terms of these acquisition transactions, our growth may be impaired.

Our growth has been due in large part to acquisitions. Our future growth may depend, in part, on our ability to identify opportunities to acquire companies with complementary technologies, products and/or services and to successfully negotiate the terms of any acquisitions we want to make. Our management, including our Board of Directors, will have discretion in identifying and selecting companies to be acquired by us and in structuring and negotiating these acquisitions. In general, our common stockholders will not have the opportunity to approve these acquisitions (The holders of our Preferred Stock have certain rights to approve acquisitions). In addition, in making acquisition decisions, we will rely, in part, on financial projections developed by our management and the management of potential target companies. These projections will be based on assumptions and subjective judgments. The actual operating results of any acquired company or the combination of us and an acquired company may significantly fall short of these projections.

9

We may be unable to acquire companies that we identify for various reasons, including:

our inability to interest such companies in a proposed transaction;

our inability to agree on the terms of an acquisition;

incompatibility between our management and management of a target company; and

our inability to obtain required approvals of the holders of our Preferred Stock.

If we cannot consummate acquisitions on a timely basis or agree on terms at all, or if we cannot acquire companies with complementary technologies, products and/or services on terms acceptable to us, our growth may be impaired.

Our growth may be impaired and our current business may suffer if we do not successfully address risks associated with acquisitions.

During our limited operating history, we have acquired Switchboard Apparatus Inc., which formed the core of our switchgear business unit, until we decided to exit that business in May 2003, and Great Lakes Controlled Energy Corp., which is a national representative and installer of select energy metering and control systems. Our future growth may depend, in part, upon our ability to successfully acquire and manage other complementary businesses. We may encounter problems associated with such acquisitions, including the following:

difficulties in integrating acquired operations and products with our existing operations and products;

difficulties in meeting operating expectations for acquired businesses;
diversion of management's attention from other business concerns;
adverse impact on earnings of amortization or write-offs of goodwill and other intangible assets relating to acquisitions; and
issuances of equity securities that may be dilutive to existing stockholders to pay for acquisitions.
If we cannot successfully manage the businesses we acquire and integrate them into our existing business our growth may be impaired and our business may suffer.
Expanding our international operations will be difficult and our failure to do so successfully or in a cost-effective manner could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition.
We have been marketing and selling our products in Mexico and may expand our international operations into other countries in which we have been granted license rights. Under our license with Messrs. Reverberi and Marino, we were granted exclusive rights to manufacture and sell products containing Mr. Reverberi's patented load reduction technology in North America, parts of South America and parts of Africa. While we have no current plans to do so, any future expansion into international markets beyond Mexico would require significant management attention and financial resources and could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition. In order to expand international sales successfully, we must establish additional foreign operations and joint ventures, hire additional personnel and recruit additional international distributors. We may not be able to do so in a timely or cost efficient manner, and our failure to do so may limit our international sales growth.
There are certain risks inherent in international business activities including:
changes in foreign currency exchange rates;
tariffs and other trade barriers;
costs of localizing products for foreign countries;
lack of acceptance of localized products in foreign countries;
10
longer accounts receivable payment cycles;
difficulties in managing international operations;
difficulties enforcing agreements in foreign jurisdictions;
potentially adverse tax consequences, including restrictions on repatriating earnings;
weaker intellectual property protection in foreign countries; and

the burden of complying with a wide variety of foreign laws.

These factors may have a material adverse effect on our future international sales and ability to grow and, consequently, our business, operating results and financial condition could suffer.

If we do not successfully compete with others in the very competitive energy management market, we may not achieve profitability.

In the energy management market, we compete with other manufacturers of traditional energy management products that are currently used by our potential customers. Many of these companies have substantially greater financial resources, larger research and development staffs and greater manufacturing and marketing capabilities than us. Our competitors may provide energy management products at lower prices and/or with superior performance. Failure of our products to reduce energy usage and cost sufficiently and reliably to achieve commercial acceptance or to otherwise successfully compete with conventional and new technologies would materially harm our business.

Product liability claims could result in losses and could divert our management's time and resources.

The manufacture and sale of our products creates a risk of product liability claims. Any product liability claims, with or without merit, could result in costly litigation and reduced sales, cause us to incur significant liabilities and divert our management's time, attention and resources. We do have product liability insurance coverage; however, there is no assurance that such insurance is adequate to cover all potential claims. The successful assertion of any such large claim against us could materially harm our liquidity and operating results.

Our current internal manufacturing capacity is limited and if demand for our products increases significantly and we are unable to increase our capacity quickly and efficiently our business could suffer.

Our EnergySaver products are manufactured at our facilities. To be financially successful, we must manufacture our products, including our EnergySaver products, in substantial quantities, at acceptable costs and on a timely basis. While we have produced over 900 EnergySaver units over the past six years, we have never approached what we believe is our production capacity. To produce larger quantities of our EnergySaver products at competitive prices and on a timely basis, we will have to further develop our processing, production control, assembly, testing and quality assurance capabilities. We may also have to hire contract-manufacturers and outsource the manufacturing of some or all of our products. We have had discussions with several potential contract-manufacturers and they have produced several units on a trial basis, but their ability to deliver significant quantities of product on a timely basis is still unproven. We may be unable to manufacture our EnergySaver products in sufficient volume and may incur substantial costs and expenses in connection with manufacturing larger quantities of our EnergySaver products. If we are unable to make the transition to large-scale commercial production successfully, our business will be negatively affected. We could encounter substantial difficulties if we decide to outsource the manufacturing of our products, including delays in manufacturing and poor production quality.

### Risks Related to this Offering

Because our common stock has been listed on AMEX for a limited time, an active trading market may not develop after this offering, which may make it difficult for you to sell your shares.

Our common stock began trading on the American Stock Exchange on December 12, 2000. Previously our securities traded in the over-the-counter market on the OTC Bulletin Board. If an active

11

and liquid trading market does not exist for our common stock on AMEX, you may have difficulty selling your shares.

The need to raise additional capital will most likely be dilutive to our current stockholders and could result in new investors receiving rights that are superior to those of existing stockholders.

Over the past two years we have sold a total of 2,250,000 shares of our preferred stock, which is convertible into our common stock at the ratio of ten (10) shares of common stock for each share of preferred stock. These shares of preferred stock are accruing dividends at the rate of 10% per year and during the first three (3) years following issuance we can pay these dividends either in cash or additional shares of preferred stock. To date we have issued an additional 428,632 shares of convertible preferred stock in satisfaction of accrued dividends. The preferred stockholders all have rights that are superior to the rights of our common stockholders, including:

a liquidation preference of \$20 per share;

special approval rights in respect of certain actions by the Company, including any issuance of shares of capital stock by the Company (other than to pay dividends on the preferred and under certain other limited exceptions) and any acquisition, sale, merger, joint venture, consolidation or reorganization involving the Company or any of its subsidiaries;

a conversion price that may be below the market price of our common stock;

the right to elect up to four directors (out of a board membership of 12);

the right to vote with the holders of common stock on an "as converted" basis on all matters on which holders of our common stock are entitled to vote, except with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock for the election of directors or as otherwise provided by law;

a right of first offer on the sale of equity by the Company in a private transaction; and

anti-dilution protection that would adjust the conversion price on their preferred shares and the exercise price on their warrants in the event we issue equity at a price which is less than the conversion price or exercise price of their securities.

These rights associated with our preferred stock are substantially different than the rights of our common stockholders and may materially decrease the value of our common stock.

Joseph Marino and NCVC and DYDX can control matters requiring stockholder approval or could cause our stock price to decline through future sales because they beneficially own a large percentage of our common stock.

There are 34,148,022 shares of our common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2003, of which Joseph C. Marino, either directly or through an affiliate, beneficially owns approximately 20%, NCVC LLC beneficially owns approximately 12% and DYDX Consulting, LLC beneficially owns approximately 8% (each of the aforementioned percentages do not include stock options that are currently exercisable). Kevin P. McEneely, who is one of our directors, and Victor Conant share voting and investment power with respect to the shares of common stock held by NCVC. As a result of their significant ownership, Mr. Marino, NCVC and DYDX have the ability to exercise a controlling influence over our business and corporate actions requiring stockholder approval, including the election of our directors (other than those directors to be chosen by the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock), a sale of substantially all of our assets, a merger between us and another entity or an amendment to our certificate of incorporation. This concentration of ownership could delay, defer or prevent a change of control and could adversely affect the price investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock. Also, in the event of a sale of our business, Mr. Marino and NCVC and DYDX could elect to receive a control premium to the exclusion of other stockholders.

12

A significant percentage of the outstanding shares of our common stock, including the shares beneficially owned by Mr. Marino, NCVC or DYDX, can be sold in the public market from time to time, subject to limitations imposed by Federal securities laws and by trading agreements entered into with us. Despite limits imposed by the trading agreements, the market price of our common stock could decline as a result of sales of a large number of our presently outstanding shares of common stock by Mr. Marino, NCVC, DYDX or other stockholders in the public market or due to the perception that these sales could occur. This could also make it more difficult for us to raise funds through future offerings of our equity securities.

Provisions of our charter and by-laws, in particular our "blank check" preferred stock, could discourage an acquisition of our company that would benefit our stockholders.

Provisions of our charter and by-laws may make it more difficult for a third party to acquire control of our company, even if a change in control would benefit our stockholders. In particular, shares of our preferred stock have been issued and may be issued in the future without further stockholder approval and upon those terms and conditions, and having those rights, privileges and preferences, as our Board of Directors may determine. The rights of the holders of our common stock will be subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of any of our preferred stock which is currently outstanding or which may be issued in the future. The issuance of our preferred stock, while

providing desirable flexibility in pursuing possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire control of us. This could limit the price that certain investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock and discourage these investors from acquiring a majority of our common stock. In addition, the price that future investors may be willing to pay for our common stock may be lower due to the conversion price and exercise price granted to investors in any such private financing.

13

### USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any of the proceeds from any sale of the shares offered by this prospectus by the selling stockholders. If and when the selling stockholders exercise their options and warrants, we will receive up to \$4,500,674.60 from the issuance of shares of common stock to the selling stockholders. Under such options and warrants, the selling stockholders have exercise prices per share ranging from \$0.75 to \$1.23. To the extent the selling stockholders exercise their options or warrants, we intend to use the proceeds we receive for general corporate purposes.

### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering the shares of common stock issued or issuable upon exercise of options and warrants previously issued by us to permit the resale of those shares of common stock from the date of this prospectus until April 23, 2004. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale by the selling stockholders of the shares of common stock, although we may receive up to \$4,500,674.60 in connection with the issuance of the shares of common stock upon exercise of such options and warrants. We will bear all fees and expenses incident to the registration of the shares of common stock.

The selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of the common stock subject to this prospectus and offered hereby from time to time directly or through one or more underwriters, broker-dealers or agents. If the common stock is sold through underwriters or broker-dealers, the selling stockholders will be responsible for underwriting discounts or commissions or agent's commissions. Many of the selling stockholders are also subject to stock trading agreements that restrict the amount of their public sales on any given day and within certain longer periods of time. The common stock may be sold in one or more transactions at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of the sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. These sales may be effected in transactions, which may involve crosses or block transactions.

on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the securities may be listed or quoted at the time of sale,

in the over-the-counter market,

in transactions otherwise than on these exchanges or systems or in the over-the- counter market,

through the writing of options, whether such options are listed on an options exchange or otherwise, or

by any other legally available means.

If the selling stockholders effect such transactions by selling shares of common stock to or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, such underwriters, brokers-dealers or agents may receive commissions in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling stockholders or commissions from purchasers of the shares of common stock for whom they may act as agent or to whom they may sell as principal (which discounts, concessions or commissions as to particular underwriters, brokers-dealers or agents may be in excess of those customary in the types of transactions involved). In connection with sales of the common stock or otherwise, the selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers, which may in turn engage in short sales of the common stock in the course of hedging in positions they assume. The selling stockholders may also sell shares of common stock short and deliver shares of common stock covered by this prospectus to close out short positions, provided that the short sale is made after the registration statement is declared effective and a copy of this prospectus is delivered in connection with the short sale. The selling stockholders may also loan or pledge shares of common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell

such shares under this prospectus. Our directors and executive officers are not permitted to make short sales under our insider trading compliance program or under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act.

The selling stockholders and any broker-dealer participating in the distribution of the shares of common stock may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act, and any commissions paid, or any discounts or concessions allowed to any such broker-dealer may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. At the time a particular offering of the shares of common stock is made, a prospectus supplement, if required, will be distributed which will set forth the aggregate amount of shares of common stock being offered and the terms of the offering, including the name or names of any broker-dealers or agents, any discounts, commissions and other terms constituting compensation from the selling stockholders and any discounts, commissions or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to broker-dealers.

Under the securities laws of some states, the shares of common stock may be sold in such states only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in most states the shares of common stock may not be sold unless such shares have been registered or qualified for sale in such state or an exemption from registration or qualification is available and is complied with.

There can be no assurance that any selling stockholders will sell any or all of the shares of common stock registered pursuant to the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part.

The selling stockholders and any other person participating in such distribution will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, including, without limitation, Regulation M of the Exchange Act, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the shares of common stock by the selling stockholders and any other participating person.

Regulation M may also restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the shares of common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the shares of common stock. All of the foregoing may affect the marketability of the shares of common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the shares of common stock.

We will pay all expenses of the registration of the shares of common stock estimated to be \$22,537 in total, including, without limitation, Securities and Exchange Commission filing fees, expenses of compliance with state securities or "blue sky" laws and transfer agent fees relating to sales pursuant to this prospectus; provided, however, that the selling stockholders will pay all underwriting discounts and selling commissions, if any.

Once sold under the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, the shares of common stock will be freely tradable in the hands of persons other than our affiliates.

15

#### SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The shares of common stock being offered by the selling stockholders represent 18,926,805 shares that have been issued or are issuable upon exercise of options and warrants owned by the selling stockholders. We are registering the shares so that the selling stockholders may offer the shares for resale from time to time, subject to the terms of specific stock trading agreements to which certain selling stockholders are parties. In addition, securities which have been acquired directly from the Company in a transaction not involving any registered public offering are usually considered "restricted" securities. The sale of restricted securities is generally restricted by the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933 provides certain conditions under which restricted securities may be sold. During any 90 day period the sale of restricted securities by those shareholders who own 10% of more of the Company's outstanding stock or who are otherwise deemed to be "affiliates" of the Company is limited by Rule 144, to the greater of one percent (1%) of the outstanding shares of the Company's common stock, or the average weekly trading volume of the Company's common stock during the preceding four week period. In addition, for any sale by a shareholder who owns 10% of more of the Company's outstanding stock or who is otherwise deemed to be an "affiliate" of the Company, the restricted securities must have been held by the selling stockholder for at least one year and they must be sold in "brokers' transactions" (as defined in Rule 144). The foregoing trading restrictions of Rule 144 continue to apply to 10% stockholders and other "affiliates" for a period of three months following the date on which the shareholder no longer holds at least 10% of our common stock or is otherwise considered an "affiliate" of the Company. As a holder of at least 10% of our common stock, Pino Manufacturing, Inc., NCVC LLC, DYDX Consulting LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart and SF Capital Partners are each subject to such limitations. All of the shares of common stock being offered are restricted securities, but for those selling stockholders which are not 10% stockholders or "affiliates" of the Company, Rule 144 permits sales after the restricted securities have been held for one year.

In addition to the trading restriction of Rule 144, the owners of a majority of the shares being registered herein are parties to various trading agreements which are generally more restrictive than the restrictions imposed by Rule 144 by limiting the amount of shares they may sell in any publicly traded transaction on any given day and within certain longer periods of time. The trading restrictions imposed by Rule 144 and the trading agreements with respect to sales in publicly traded transactions do not transfer to a buyer of the securities being offered.

16

The table below lists the selling stockholders and other information regarding the beneficial ownership of the common stock by each of the selling stockholders. The first column lists, for each selling stockholder, the number of shares of common stock held by such stockholder including shares issuable (pursuant to options or warrants) to such stockholder. The second column lists the shares of common stock (including shares issued or issuable upon exercise of options or warrants) being offered by this prospectus by each selling stockholder. The column titled "Ownership After Offering" assumes the sale of all of the shares offered by each selling stockholder, although each selling stockholder may sell all, some or none of his or its shares in this offering.

	Ownership Prior to Offering			Ownership After Offering	
Selling Stockholder (23)	Shares	%	Securities Being Offered	Shares	%
Aftbird & Co., nominee for The Munder Power Plus Fund, A series of Munder Funds,					
Inc.	1,733,696(1)	5.0%	1,733,696(1)	0	0%
Barretto Pacific Corporation	20,000(2)	*	20,000(2)	0	0%
Capstone Investments	50,000(3)	*	50,000(3)	0	0%
Jason Diamond	50,000(4)	*	50,000(4)	0	0%
DYDX Consulting LLC(5)	3,678,046(6)	10.5%	947,546(6)	2,730,500	8.0%
Engle Group	5,000(7)	*	5,000(7)	0	0%
Greg Hawkins	20,000(8)	*	20,000(8)	0	0%
Henning Capital	40,000(9)	*	40,000(9)	0	0%
Richard Kiphart	7,821,733(10)	22.2%	582,403(11)	7,239,330	20.6%
NCVC LLC(12)	4,962,699(13)	14.1%	4,962,699(13)	0	0%
Pino Manufacturing LLC(14)	7,708,852(15)	21.9%	7,708,852(15)	0	0%
R&R Investments	50,000(16)	*	50,000(16)	0	0%
William Ritger	27,000	*	27,000	0	0%
SF Capital Partners	4,075,195(17)	11.7%	1,386,957(18)	2,688,238	7.8%
TheStockBroker.com	15,000(19)	*	15,000(19)	0	0%
TheStockPage.com	160,000(20)	*	160,000(20)	0	0%
Michael Stelter(21)	1,117,652	3.3%	1,117,652	0	0%
Wall & Broad Equities	50,000(22)	*	50,000(22)	0	0%

Less than 1%

- (1) Includes warrants to purchase 375,000 shares of common stock.
- (2) Includes warrants to purchase 20,000 shares of common stock.
- (3) Includes warrants to purchase 50,000 shares of common stock.
- (4) Includes warrant to purchase 50,000 shares of common stock.

(5) Mr. Nicholas Konstant, one of our founders, holds a 100% membership interest in DYDX. (6) Includes options to purchase 947,546 shares of common stock. (7) Includes warrants to purchase 5,000 shares of common stock. (8) Includes warrants to purchase 20,000 shares of common stock. (9) Includes warrants to purchase 40,000 shares of common stock. (10)Includes 550,560 shares of common stock, warrants to purchase 1,006,053 shares of common stock, 3,384,720 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of shares or Series A Convertible 17 Preferred Stock, 2,223,570 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of Series C Convertible Preferred Stock, 525,580 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of shares or Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, and 131,250 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise and conversion of warrants to purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock. (11)Includes 456,429 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 125,974 shares of common stock. (12)Kevin P. McEneely, who is one of our directors, and Victor Conant, who served as one of our directors until August 30, 2001, are managers and members of NCVC and, in such capacities, share voting and investment power with respect to the shares of common stock held by NCVC. (13)Includes options to purchase 1,000,000 shares of common stock (14)Mr. Joseph Marino, one of our founders and former Chairman and CEO, holds a 100% ownership interest in Pino Manufacturing. (15)Includes options to purchase 1,000,000 shares of common stock. (16)Includes options to purchase 50,000 shares of common stock (17)Includes 1,123,557 shares of common stock, warrants to purchase 642,188 shares of common stock, 1,934,120 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of shares or Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, 300,330 shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of shares or Series D Convertible Preferred Stock, and 75,000 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise and conversion of warrants to purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock. (18)Includes warrants to purchase 300,000 shares of common stock. (19)Includes warrants to purchase 15,000 shares of common stock. (20)Includes warrants to purchase 160,000 shares of common stock.

- (21) Michael Stelter is one of our co-founders and has been one of our directors since our incorporation in June 1998.
- (22) Includes warrants to purchase 50,000 shares of common stock.
- Munder Power Plus Fund, Dydx Consulting LLC, Richard Kiphart, NCVC LLC, Pino Manufacturing LLC, SF Capital Partners and Michael Stelter have entered into stock trading agreements, which among other things, place restrictions on the number of shares they can sell publicly at any given time and from time to time under certain conditions.

### LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters in connection with the shares of common stock offered hereby will be passed upon for Electric City by Schwartz, Cooper, Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. of Chicago, Illinois.

#### **EXPERTS**

The financial statements incorporated by reference in this Prospectus have been audited by BDO Seidman, LLP, independent certified public accountants, to the extent and for the periods set forth in their report (which contain an explanatory paragraph regarding the Company's ability to continue as a going concern) incorporated by reference herein, and are included in reliance upon such report given upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

18

# INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

### Item 14. Other Expenses Of Issuance And Distribution.

The following table sets forth the costs and expenses payable by the registrant in connection with the sale of the common stock being registered. All of the amounts shown are estimates except the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") registration fee.

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 2,	037.00
Legal Fees and Expenses	15,	00.00
Accounting Fees and Expenses	5,	00.00
Costs of Printing		500.00
Miscellaneous Expenses		
Total	\$ 22,	537.00

### Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Subsection (a) of Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.

Subsection (b) of Section 145 empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all of the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

Section 145 further provides that to the extent a director or officer of a corporation has been successful in the defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsection (a) and (b) or in the defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, he or she shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection therewith; that the indemnification provided by Section 145 shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which the indemnified party may be entitled; and that the scope of indemnification extends to directors, officers, employees, or agents of a constituent corporation absorbed in a consolidation or merger and persons serving in that capacity at the request of the constituent corporation for another. Section 145 also empowers a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of a director or officer of

II-1

the corporation against any liability asserted against him or her or incurred by him or her in any such capacity or arising out of his or her status as such whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify him or her against such liabilities under Section 145.

Article VIII of Electric City's By-laws specifies that Electric City shall indemnify its directors, officers, employees and agents to the full extent that such right of indemnity is permitted by law. This provision of the By-laws is deemed to be a contract between Electric City and each director and officer who serves in such capacity at any time while such provision and the relevant provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law are in effect, and any repeal or modification thereof shall not offset any right to indemnification in respect of action, suit or proceeding theretofore or thereafter brought or threatened based in whole or in part upon any such state of facts. The amendment or repeal of such provision of the By-Laws may be effected by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in interest of all outstanding capital stock of Electric City entitled to vote, in person or by proxy, at any annual or special meeting in which a quorum is present. The By-Laws may also be amended, adopted or repealed in whole or in part by actions of the majority of the whole board of directors. In certain circumstances, 75% of the voting power of all outstanding shares of the Series A and Series C Convertible Preferred Stock of Electric City is also required to approve any amendment of the By-Laws.

Electric City has executed indemnification agreements with certain officers pursuant to which Electric City has agreed to indemnify such parties to the full extent permitted by law, subject to certain exceptions, if they become subject to an action because of serving as a director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of Electric City.

Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law enables a corporation in its certificate of incorporation to limit the personal liability of members of its board of directors for violation of a director's fiduciary duty of care. This section does not, however, limit the liability of a director for breaching his or her duty of loyalty, failing to act in good faith, engaging in intentional misconduct or knowingly violating a law, authorizing unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful redemptions or stock purchases as contemplated by Section 174 of Delaware General Corporation Law, or from any transaction in which the director derived an improper personal benefit. This section also will have no effect on claims arising under the federal securities laws.

Electric City's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation limits the liability of its directors as authorized by Section 102(b)(7). The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of all outstanding shares of the capital stock of Electric City, and, in certain circumstances, 75% of the voting power of all outstanding shares of the Series A and Series C convertible preferred stock of Electric City, is required to amend such provisions.

Electric City has obtained liability insurance for the benefit of its directors and officers which provides coverage for losses of directors and officers for liabilities arising out of claims against such persons acting as directors or officers of Electric City (or any subsidiary thereof) due to any breach of duty, neglect, error, misstatement, misleading statement, omission or act done by such directors and officers, except as prohibited by law.

## Item 16. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Description
4.24	Securities Purchase Agreement dated December 16, 2002, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)
4.25	Stock Trading Agreement dated December 16, 2002, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)
4.26	Securities Purchase Agreement dated February 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and SF Capital Partners (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)
4.27	Stock Trading Agreement dated February 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and SF Capital Partners (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)
4.28	Securities Purchase Agreement dated April 17, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
4.29	Acknowledgment and Amendment to Stock Trading Agreement dated April 17, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
4.30	Securities Purchase Agreement dated April 23, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
4.31	Stock Trading Agreement dated April 23, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
4.32	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)
4.33	Stock Trading Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)
4.34	Joinder and Second Amendment to Investor Rights Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003 by and among Electric City Corp., Newcourt Capital USA Inc., Newcourt Capital Securities, Inc., EP Power Finance L.L.C., Morgan Stanley Dean Witter Equity Funding, Inc., Originators Investment Plan, L.P., Duke Capital Partners, LLC, Leaf Mountain Company, LLC, Richard P. Kiphart, Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and David R. Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)
5.1*	Opinion of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. with respect to the legality of the common stock being registered.
10.45	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)

II-3

10.46 Warrant Certificate to Purchase 50,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Capstone Investments. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)  10.47 Warrant Certificate to Purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to SF Capital Partners. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)  10.50 Warrant Certificate to Purchase 75,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds. Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-1050874))  10.51 Warrant Certificate to Purchase 125,974 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))  10.53 Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Par Value \$0.01 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  10.54 Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  10.54 Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners,		
to SF Capital Partners. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)  Warrant Certificate to Purchase 75,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-1050874))  Warrant Certificate to Purchase 125,974 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))  Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Par Value \$0.01 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Tom of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.  Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).	10.46	to Capstone Investments. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period
to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-1050874))  10.51 Warrant Certificate to Purchase 125,974 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))  10.53 Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Par Value \$0.01 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  10.54 Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  23.1* Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.  23.2* Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  24.1* Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).	10.47	to SF Capital Partners. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period
to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))  Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Par Value \$0.01 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.  Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).	10.50	to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration
Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.  Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).	10.51	to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003
to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)  23.1* Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.  23.2* Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).	10.53	Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on
23.2* Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).  24.1* Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).  *	10.54	to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David
24.1* Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).  *	23.1*	Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.
*	23.2*	Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).
	24.1*	Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).
	*	Filed herewith
п. (		

### Item 17. Undertakings

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby will
  - (1) File, during any period in which it offers or sells securities, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement to:

II-4

- (i) Include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
- (ii) Reflect in the prospectus any facts or events which, individually or together, represent a fundamental change in the information in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

- (iii) Include any additional or changed material information on the plan of distribution; provided, however, that paragraphs (i) and (ii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment thereby is contained in periodic reports filed by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.
- (2) For determining liability under the Securities Act, treat each such post-effective amendment as a new registration statement of securities offered, and the offering of the securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering; and
- (3) File a post-effective amendment to remove from registration any of the securities that remain unsold at the end of the offering.
- (b) The undersigned registrant undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the Company's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in such Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event a claim against the registrant for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

II-5

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Elk Grove Village, State of Illinois, on the 11th day of August, 2003.

### ELECTRIC CITY CORP.

By: /s/ JOHN MITOLA

John Mitola

Chief Executive Officer

II-6

### POWER OF ATTORNEY

The undersigned hereby constitutes and appoints John Mitola and Jeffrey Mistarz, and each of them, as his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, jointly and severally, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for and in his stead, in any and all capacities, to sign on his behalf this Registration Statement on Form S-3 in connection with the registration of common stock by the registrant and offering thereof pursuant hereto and to execute any amendments thereto (including post-effective amendments), including a registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b), or certificates that may be required in connection with this Registration Statement, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and all other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission and granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, jointly and severally, the full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing necessary or advisable to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, jointly or severally, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities below.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ JOHN P. MITOLA	Chief Executive Officer	3/24/03
John P. Mitola /s/ JEFFREY MISTARZ	Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer	3/24/03
Jeffrey Mistarz /s/ ROBERT MANNING	Chairman of the Board	3/25/03
Robert Manning /s/ ANTHONY ASHLEY	Director	5/2/03
Anthony Ashley /s/ DAVID ASPLUND	Director	3/31/03
David Asplund /s/ FREDERIC BRACE	Director	3/24/03
Frederic Brace /s/ KEVIN MCENEELY	Director	3/25/03
Kevin McEneely /s/ GERALD PIENTKA	Director	5/5/03
Gerald Pientka /s/ MICHAEL STELTER	Director	3/26/03
Michael Stelter /s/ ROBERT WAGNER	Director	3/26/03
Robert Wagner, Jr.	II-7	

## INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description	

4.24

Securities Purchase Agreement dated December 16, 2002, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A

Exhibit Number	Description		
	Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
4.25	Stock Trading Agreement dated December 16, 2002, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
4.26	Securities Purchase Agreement dated February 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and SF Capital Partners (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
4.27	Stock Trading Agreement dated February 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and SF Capital Partners (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
4.28	Securities Purchase Agreement dated April 17, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))		
4.29	Acknowledgment and Amendment to Stock Trading Agreement dated April 17, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))		
4.30	Securities Purchase Agreement dated April 23, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))		
4.31	Stock Trading Agreement dated April 23, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))		
4.32	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)		
4.33	Stock Trading Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003, between Electric City Corp. and Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)		
4.34	Joinder and Second Amendment to Investor Rights Agreement dated as of June 27, 2003 by and among Electric City Corp., Newcourt Capital USA Inc., Newcourt Capital Securities, Inc., EP Power Finance L.L.C., Morgan Stanley Dean Witter Equity Funding, Inc., Originators Investment Plan, L.P., Duke Capital Partners, LLC, Leaf Mountain Company, LLC, Richard P. Kiphart, Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and David R. Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)		
5.1*	Opinion of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. with respect to the legality of the common stock being registered.		
	II-8		
10.45	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
10.46	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 50,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Capstone Investments. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		
10.47	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to SF Capital Partners. (Incorporated by references to the Company's Annual Report filed on Form 10-KSB for the period ended December 31, 2002)		

10.50	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 75,000 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Munder Power Plus Fund, A Series of the Munder Funds, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
10.51	Warrant Certificate to Purchase 125,974 shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Richard P. Kiphart (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on May 5, 2003 (No. 333-105084))
10.53	Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Series D Convertible Preferred Stock Par Value \$0.01 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)
10.54	Form of Warrant Certificate to Purchase shares of Common Stock Par Value \$0.0001 Per Share, of Electric City Corp. issued to Cinergy Ventures II, LLC, Mr. Richard Kiphart, SF Capital Partners, John Thomas Hurvis Revocable Trust and Mr. David Asplund (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2003)
23.1*	Consent of BDO Seidman, LLP.
23.2*	Consent of Schwartz Cooper Greenberger & Krauss, Chtd. (contained in exhibit 5.1).
24.1*	Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereof).
*	led herewith

II-9

### QuickLinks

TABLE OF CONTENTS

**ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS** 

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

**PROSPECTUS SUMMARY** 

**RISK FACTORS** 

**USE OF PROCEEDS** 

**PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION** 

**SELLING STOCKHOLDERS** 

**LEGAL MATTERS** 

**EXPERTS** 

**INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS** 

Item 14. Other Expenses Of Issuance And Distribution.

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Item 16. Exhibits

Item 17. Undertakings

**SIGNATURES** 

**INDEX TO EXHIBITS**